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GREATER ATTLEBORO-TAUNTON REGIONAL TRANSIT AUTHORITY




GATRA Advisory Board Meeting

April 7, 2015
The meeting was called to order at 1:05 pm by Mayor Kevin Dumas, GATRA Chairman, in Norton, MA.

Those in attendance were:

Francis J. Gay, GATRA, Administrator
Mayor Thomas Hoye, Taunton Rep.

Mayor Kevin Dumas, Attleboro Rep.
Richard Leitch, Norton Rep.

Gale Farrugia, Mansfield Rep.
Alice Souza, Dighton Rep.
Carole Julius, Carver Rep.
Tammy Murray, Kingston Rep.



Laura DeMattia, Bellingham Rep.
Janet Angelico, Wrentham Rep.



Andrea Priest, Middleboro Rep.
Greg Guimond, Marshfield Rep.



Bernadette Huck, Seekonk Rep.
Robyn Mitton, Hanover Rep.
Katie O’Brien, Hanover
Leland Ross, Plainville Rep.

Scott Bragdon, Norfolk Rep.
Joanne Moore, Duxbury Rep.

Vicki Lowe, Foxboro Rep.
Missy Dziczek, Medway Rep.
Shayne Trimbell, SRPEDD
Stacy Forte, GATRA, Admin Asst.
1. a.
The minutes of the November 18, 2014 GATRA Advisory Board meeting were distributed to the Advisory Board for approval.    

MOTION by Mayor Hoye to approve the minutes of the November 18, 2014 GATRA Advisory Board meeting as circulated.

SECONDED by Bernadette Huck and passed by the Advisory Board.

b and c.  At the last board meeting in November 2014, the Board had agreed to table the approval of the FY2014 Financial Report and FY2014 Annual Report until the board had a chance to review both documents.  
MOTION by Mayor Hoye to approve GATRA’s FY2014 Financial Report and Annual Report as circulated.

SECONDED by Andrea Priest and passed by the Advisory Board.
2. Legislative Update:  Mr. Gay updated the Board on legislative matters.  On the federal side, Congress is still debating the Highway and Transit Reauthorization so not much has happened yet.  There is still no full funded budget for the transportation part of the federal budget.  Congress is working on it.  GATRA has not received its federal funding for FY2015.  

On the state side, Mr. Gay informed the Board that what has been going on with the MBTA will have a definite impact on the RTA Program and budget going forth.  The Governor’s budget which just came out level funded the RTA line item.  We do have some support in the House and Senate saying the RTAs were entitled to additional funding.  Hopefully when those versions of the budget come out, we will see some increased funding.  
3.
GATRA Update – Open Checkbook:  Under the Governor’s transparency legislation, GATRA now has on its website an Open Government page.  The Board received a link to this page or you may go to GATRA’s website under the tab About Us and you will find a page for Open Government.   You will find salaries of all GATRA staff as well as all expenditures by different types of categories.  This will be updated quarterly.  We were able to set up the system for $3,000-$4,000.  It is being hosted by Pioneer Valley Regional Transit Authority in Springfield.  The GATRA financials are on there as well.

State of Good Repair:  Mr. Gay informed the Board there is a new federal requirement for State of Good Repair.  The final regulations have not as yet come out.  Nine RTAs joined together and hired a consultant firm to develop a State of Good Repair software system which is easy for us to use for the amount of assets we have for both bus equipment and facilities.  It is an ongoing project which the Chief Financial Officer and Administrator are working on with the other RTAs.  MassDOT is going to be requiring the RTAs to move to the same kind of system.  Overall, GATRA is in good condition.  Our garage is getting older but we have been trying to upgrade components as we go and we are doing some upgrades to the vehicle lifts and just put in a new HVAC system in the garage.   

Capital Projects Status:   Mr. Gay updated the Board on the various capital projects.  GATRA is making upgrades at the maintenance garage and doing some additional work at the Taunton bus terminal.  GATRA hopes to have the offices on the first floor done by summer and moving the Administrative offices to the first floor and the brokerage staff offices up to the second floor.  In Attleboro GATRA is almost ready to open the Lamb Street fueling facility.  Hopefully, when all the snow is gone and testing of the fueling system is done, that project will be complete.  With the City of Attleboro, we are now beginning work on Riverfront Road, which will be the new roadway connecting our intermodal center with another access road for the parking lot to the MBTA parking facility.  In North Attleboro, we have awarded a contract for design of the transit hub and streetscape project.  A developer is going to build both commercial and residential space.  GATRA is working with the town to establish a new bus hub.  In Plymouth, we have begun the second phase of the design for the garage in the waterfront area and work is starting again with the town and the parking corporation, Plymouth Growth and Development Corporation.   We have three full size transit buses which should be here before the end of June for the fixed route in Plymouth.  Other buses are coming in the fall for the Taunton/Attleboro service. We have minibuses and vans going to be coming in to replace some of the old equipment starting in late Spring.  
4.
Regional Transit Plan:  Mr. Gay updated the Board in regard to the Regional Transit Plan which the legislation required from us.  The transportation financing bill mandated that all the RTAs do a study which has to be submitted to the legislation by the end of June.  It is to give a forward look at what fixed route transit needs are within the region.  GATRA hired a consulting company with some of the other RTAs.  The consulting company is URS and they have been doing work with SRPEDD and GATRA.  We have had a number of public meetings.  ShayneTrimbell from SRPEDD gave the highlights on some of the recommendations.  Over the next month or so we will put some cost to all of the recommendations.  The priorities which came out of the initial discussions with the public were they wanted to see more service; service on Sunday; later afternoon Saturday service; and later evening service during the week.  Currently, GATRA does not run any service on Sunday.  These priorities are what we have been working towards.  There are also some recommendations of changes in routes.  The public comment period just ended and we now have to put numbers to all of these changes, come back to the Board to review and have additional public meetings in late May and June.  Hopefully at that time we can have the Board approve the plan and submit to the legislature before the end of June.  

Shayne Trimbell of SRPEDD presented the boards which SRPEDD has prepared showing the various proposed route recommendations .  He explained that URS did a lot of the technical analysis and SRPEDD did the public outreach and developed the service alternatives given our local knowledge and easier access to the region.  Overall, we looked at the 28 communities, 31 routes which GATRA operates and we developed 35 alternatives.  Of those 35, we identified 20 alternatives we would recommend for service implementation into the future.  Another recommendation is to have a universal fare policy so customers riding in Plymouth are paying the same fare as someone riding in Bellingham, Taunton, Attleboro, etc..  Mr. Trimbell then highlighted 20 of the proposed routes SRPEDD recommended for consideration.  These are mostly new service which does not exist today.

Some of the Changes are as follows:

Bellingham: Currently there is a commuter shuttle which operates in the AM and PM which gets people to the train station.  SRPEDD recommended operating it throughout the day to the residents to get to the grocery store, pharmacy, etc.

Attleboro:  Rerouting the Route 24 bus so it can serve the new Market Basket which opened on Route 1A and provide service to the train station.  This was one of the highly recommended suggestions at the public meetings.

Plainville - Plainridge Park Casino: The Casino will be opening in the next couple of months.  We developed two different routes which will come at it from the south in Attleboro on Kelley Blvd. and from the north from Foxboro.  The route would originate at the Mansfield train station and serve Patriot Place and then travel south to Plainridge.  The two routes would meet at the Plainridge Park Casino.
Mansfield:  Expand service in Mansfield to the Cabot Industrial Park most likely in an AM and a PM peak service time to provide some work force transportation.

Raynham:  A new route in Raynham to the Council on Aging and to Market Basket and the the new Walmart.  It would originate out of the Taunton Terminal.

Wareham:  The biggest shake up we had and which we received a lot of comments and feedback from was in Wareham to relocate the hub which is currently located on Cranberry Highway and move it down to Wareham Center on Merchants Way.  This required reorganizing all of the routes in Wareham.  One option rose to the level we would recommend for implementation.
SAIL Route:  The SAIL route is a long route which connects Kingston, Duxbury, Marshfield and Pembroke and a lot of people do not ride it from end to end.  If it was split, you could get better frequency on the routes, increase the ridership and provide more service to the communities.
Hanover: & Pembroke:  A new route in Hanover which would meet the SAIL route where it ends and connect the Pembroke Shuttle which begins at the Community Center parking lot and go north up Route 53 and end at the Mall in Hanover.  There is no service there currently and it would be an entirely new route.
Scituate:  Also a community shuttle in Scituate where there is not fixed route service and it would be an entirely new route and connect some of the points within the community.

Plymouth:  A couple of routes were recommended in Plymouth to extend the deviated Manomet/Cedarville Link north to Plimoth Plantation.  It would also be covered by a ¾ mile buffer which would allow the route to deviate based on demand with customers calling in ahead of time and scheduling the deviation.
Mr. Leitch asked about cost.  Mr. Trimbell explained that they are going to be applying a cost to these proposed routes and assigning them into one of 3 budget scenarios.  One will be a cost neutral scenario looking at what can be implemented today without any effect on your operating budget.  Another would represent a moderate increase in an operating budget in either more money coming from the federal and state government or local communities and the last scenario, basically, is an unconstrained operating budget.

Mr. Ross inquired as to proposing the elimination of any routes?  Mr. Trimbell explained that they did not eliminate any service completely.  A lot of it was realignment of routes or portions of routes.  The only one we recommended to cut completely was the OWL Link 2 in Wareham and that was because it was duplicated by CCRTA.  There was not anything which would be eliminated entirely.
The Board asked about the maps being available to view and Mr. Trimbell stated he could certainly make them available to the Board.  They are rather large documents to send by email and can be viewed in a Dropbox file, which he could give the Board access to.  It was mentioned that this access had been sent by email to the Board but it was quite an involved process to be able to view them in the Dropbox.

Mayor Dumas asked when it will be finished.  Mr. Gay stated that we will need to get some kind of endorsement from the Board as we move to the final plan to submit and we will be emailing the cost scenarios and other updates out to the Board.  Along the way, GATRA will also be having another Stakeholders Meeting before everything is completed by the end of June.  

Mr. Gay asked Mr. Trimbell to explain briefly the Southeastern Massachusetts Metropolitan Planning Organization (SMMPO) which has a federal requirement to conduct regional planning for transportation infrastructure.  SRPEDD’s staff works on this and is in the process of updating the plan, which is updated every 4 years.  He passed out the plan update to the Board.  One of the elements of the plan is a transit element.  SRPEDD is looking at the plan in regard to regional transportation but more of a policy document rather than the nuts and bolts document.  SRPEDD expects to release a draft in June for public comment and then with an endorsement in July.   Our federal partners need time to review and comment on the plan and have it in place before the federal budget expires at the end of September.  It sets the transportation policy for the next 25 years.  MassDOT has guided us to expect 1.5% increase in federal funding over each year over the next 25 years, however, they also anticipate a 4% increase in cost per year, so what we are really seeing is a rather unfriendly scenario for transportation funding where your revenue is going up but your costs are going up much higher.  We basically have to do more with less.  

5.
Introduction of CFO:  Mr. Gay informed the Board that the CFO is not here with us today so we will postpone his introduction until next time.

6.
Revised FY2015 Budget:  Mr. Gay informed the Board that there were a couple of adjustments to the budget.  On the first page of the Budget, the CFO is now receiving $80,000 in salary and we are using more accounting and legal work on professional and technical than anticipated so the professional and technical number increased.  One page 2, GATRA hired more schedulers in the HST brokerage office to answer the increased call volume.  On the operations side, there are increases for the Norfolk, Wrentham and Franklin line items and the Pembroke, Plymouth and Kingston bus services.  Under Demand Response there are small increases.  The biggest increase is on the last budget page, with the commuter rail stations, both Mansfield and Attleboro.  GATRA’s costs have significantly increased due to snow removal and winter related costs.  The biggest driver in our budget by far is the human service transportation which is the brokerage service.  We have increased those numbers by over five million dollars.  This whole part of our operating budget has significantly increased.  On the revenue side, GATRA is making money on the human service transportation for what we had budgeted.  With the new administration coming in and the discussions they are having about human service funding that may change.  We did have to reduce our projected revenue for both demand response and fixed route a little because of the snow and days lost in operating services.  

Ms. DeMattia informed the Board that Bellingham’s Chief Financial Officer retired and the new CFO and his team has expressed some interest in understanding a little bit more about the whole process; i.e. the budget, the Dial-A-Ride and fixed route, and would like to participate in some way.  What is the best way for this to happen?  Mr. Gay stated that GATRA’s CFO, Dan Burgess, has not gone through a budget yet, so Mr. Gay would be glad  to meet with the Town.

Ms. Dziczek asked about next year’s budget and whether it was going to be basically the same.  She asked as to what we should looking at as individual towns right now?  Mr. Gay stated that they should submit to GATRA whatever you are going to submit to the town.  

MOTION by Leland Ross to approve the revised FY2015 budget as circulated.

SECONDED by Joanne Moore and passed by the Advisory Board.

7.
Title VI Program:  Mr. Gay asked Mr. Trimbell to speak briefly about the Title VI Program.  Mr. Trimbell explained to the Board that the Title VI program is a requirement of the 1964 Civil Rights Act and requires the recipients of federal funds shall not deny service to any person on the grounds of race, color or national origins.  Also included is a language assistance plan which ensures persons with limited English proficiency are able to access the same level of service and benefits as English speaking customers.  It is basically GATRA’s non-discrimination policy.  The Title VI program needs to be updated every three years and the last one was done in 2012.  There are certain requirements which have to be included in the program.  The complaint procedure has to be included; you need a public participation plan as to how you reach out to the general public; and you have to establish system wide service standards.  There are five standards:  standard for vehicle load, vehicle headways, which is often how the routes run; on-time performance; service availability; the distribution of transit amenities; and vehicle assignment policy.  Included in the language assistance plan you have to identify the limited English proficient population in your service area.  In the GATRA service area, the two languages which are considered your safe harbor threshold are Spanish and Portuguese.  Documents need to be translated into the two languages and also have to be able to provide translation services in the two languages.  Aside from Portuguese and Spanish, there are 29 other languages which are spoken currently in the GATRA service area but there are no special accommodations because those languages do not meet the safe harbor threshold.  If you compare the 2015 program to the 2012 program, they are almost identical.  System wide, the vehicle headway standard is 60 minutes.  On-time performance, which GATRA identifies on-time performance as 0, is based on the published schedule; i.e. 0-5 minutes late.  For example, if a bus arrives 5 minutes late it, is considered on time, and if it arrives 5 minutes and 1 second late, it is considered late.  A service standard for distribution of amenities is how bus stops and shelters are distributed through the service area and vehicle assignment is how GATRA assigns the routes.  One of the interesting aspects of the federal requirement is they require within your Title VI Program you establish and identify these service standards but because of the size of GATRA’s system there is no requirement to monitor or report on these standards.  The last step in submitting the Title VI is an endorsement from the Board and that will complete the Title VI requirement and it will be submitted and hopefully accepted by FTA.

MOTION by Joanne Moore for the approval and signature of the Resolution for the Title VI Program as circulated to the Board. 

SECONDED by Leland Ross and passed by the Advisory Board.
8.
DBE Program:  Mr. Gay explained we are under the same timeframe with FTA for the Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Participation Program as with the Title VI Program.  GATRA has established goals which are in a public review process.  The public process ends May 1, 2015 and the program and plan will be submitted to the FTA for their review and approval.  Until then, all of our grants are pending funding so it is critical this program is approved by the Board today and submitted.  The program has not changed.  It describes how GATRA is trying to use disadvantaged businesses for buying supplies and equipment in our operations as well as in our construction activities.  GATRA has to establish the goals based on the number of potential minority or disadvantaged businesses throughout the region which we have to contract with and the types of activity we anticipate having over the next 3 years.  The Board needs to endorse and pass the resolution so we can submit the program and plan after the comment period ends May 1, 2015.

MOTION by Andrea Priest for the approval and signature of the Resolution for the DBE Program as circulated to the Board.
SECONDED by Vicki Lowe and passed by the Advisory Board.

9.
HST Program Update:  Mr. Gay updated the Board that the human service transportation (HST) program increased greatly due to the increased number of calls and trips in the past year.  GATRA has not heard anything specific about next year yet from the Health & Human Services Office.  If you go back and look at our HST contract budget over the last several years, it has been growing 10-12% throughout that period of time.  We have had to hire more staff and there are new regulations coming out from the federal government about HIPPA compliance and security.

MOTION by Mayor Hoye to adjourn the meeting.

SECONDED by Bernadette Huck and passed by the Advisory Board.

Meeting was adjourned at 2:05 PM

